

MAR 15 2021



Town of West Boylston

140 Worcester Street, West Boylston, Massachusetts 01583
TOWN CLERK'S OFFICE

WEST BOYLSTON, MA

Select Board/Sewer Commission **Meeting Minutes**

Date / Time / Location of Meeting February 17, 2021; 6:00 p.m. Via Zoom

Members Present John W. Hadley, Chairman Christopher A. Rucho, Vice Chair Patrick J. Crowley, Clerk Barur R. Rajeshkumar, Selectman Michael J. Kittredge III, Selectman

Members NOT Present

Invited Guests: Gary Kellaher **Beverly Salate** Mike Schrader, Tighe and Bond **Emily Braxton** Rick Freeman, Legion Robert Barrell

Mr. Hadley convened the meeting at 6:00 p.m. roll call taken.

Chairman's statement:

Pursuant to Governor Baker's March 12, 2020 Order Suspending Certain Provisions of the Open Meeting Law, G.L. c. 31A, §20, and the Governor's March 15, 2020 Order imposing strict limitations on the number of people that may gather in one place, this meeting of the Town of West Boylston Select Board is being conducted via remote participation. No in person attendance of members of the public will be permitted, but every effort will be made to ensure that the public can adequately access the proceedings as provided for in the Order. A reminder that persons who would like to view this meeting while in progress may do so by:

Join Zoom Meeting

If despite our best efforts, we are not able to provide for real-time access, and we will post a record of this meeting on the town's website as soon as we are able.

PUBLIC COMMENT:

APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES:

January 6, 2021 Regular Session

Motion Mr. Crowley moved to approve; Mr. Rajeshkumar second.

Roll Call Vote:

Mr. Crowley, yes

Mr. Rajeshkumar, yes

Mr. Hadley, yes

Mr. Rucho, yes

Mr. Kittredge, yes

• January 20, 2021 Regular Session

Motion Mr. Rucho moved to approve; Mr. Kittredge second.

Roll Call Vote:

Mr. Crowley, yes

Mr. Rajeshkumar, yes

Mr. Hadley, yes

Mr. Rucho, yes

Mr. Kittredge, yes

REVIEW AND VOTE TO APPROVE WARRANTS FOR THE PERIOD COVERING JANUARY 21, 2021 to FEBRUARY 17, 2021: Town Payable Warrants FY2021-31, 32,33 & 34; Town Payroll Warrant FY2021-15 & 16; Sewer FY2021-SE17 & 18; School S12, 13 & 14 and MLP #18 & 19.

Motion Mr. Crowley moved to approve; Mr. Rajeshkumar second.

Roll Call Vote:

Mr. Crowley, yes

Mr. Rajeshkumar, yes

Mr. Hadley, yes

Mr. Rucho, yes

Mr. Kittredge, yes

Request from Harold N. Keith Post American Legion No. 204, Inc. for a change of corporate name:

Mr. Freeman explained they had some banking issues which led to the need for a correction in name. He requests the name be changed to American Legion Post 204, Inc.

Motion Mr. Rucho moved to approve; Mr. Crowley second.

Roll Call Vote:

Mr. Crowley, yes

Mr. Rajeshkumar, yes

Mr. Hadley, yes

Mr. Rucho, yes

Mr. Kittredge, yes

GARY KELLAHER, DPW DIRECTOR:

Heavy Truck Exclusion:

Mr. Kellaher provided the Board with a copy of Section 10A-9 Heavy Commercial Truck Exclusion of the Standard Municipal Traffic Code. He explained there is an exclusion which requires an alternate route must meet one of three conditions. He explained the town could use condition 3 (lie partially in an adjacent community but have the adjacent community's written approval) which would require permission from the City of Worcester. He stated the first step would be to get permission from the Selectboard and then seek approval from the City of Worcester then apply to the State and they would still have the right to deny. He

explained this process will include a traffic count. Mr. Rucho asked where the re-route would be for trucks, Mr. Kellaher stated the trucks would have to go through Worcester. Mr. Hadley asked where the trucks are coming from, Mr. Kellaher stated he believed they are coming from Route 12 onto Pierce Street, straight across Pierce Street, across Worcester Street and through residential neighborhood to Shrewsbury Street or they are coming down Worcester Street and turning onto Pierce Street. Mr. Kittridge asked if the town should have a study completed to see if they fall into the percentage required of truck traffic, Mr. Kellaher agreed.

Motion Mr. Crowley moved to approve a traffic count; Mr. Kittredge second.

Mr. Rucho asked for confirmation that this vote is for a traffic count, Mr. Hadley confirmed.

Ms. Lucier stated CMRPC provides the town with traffic counts annually and offer three additional counts and this will be of no cost to the town. Mr. Crowley would like to know when CMRPC would be able to complete the traffic count, and if they cannot get to it soon, he would like to find another vendor. Ms. Emily Braxten of 95 Pierce Street stated she spoke with CMRPC and they complete over a couple days and use an average. Ms. Braxten stated she and other residents would like it counted over seven days, she stated she did her own count out the window and counted 55 trucks over a weeks' time and shared to the Selectboard. Mr. Kittredge asked about possibly doing a study on Worcester Street and Maple Street to determine where the trucks are coming from. Ms. Braxten believes they are coming from each direction. Mr. Rucho stated the Board has seen all the correspondence that has been submitted.

Roll Call Vote:

Mr. Crowley, yes

Mr. Rajeshkumar, yes

Mr. Hadley, yes

Mr. Rucho, yes

Mr. Kittredge, yes

• Request for Determination Update for Reservoir Triangle:

Mr. Kellaher stated he applied for the determination and received a response from Nancy McGrath with DCR and the town was denied. Mr. Kellaher stated he has a call in to Nancy and is looking for assistance in possibly modifying the request. He explained the request includes the vending trucks and believes this may be the reason for denial. Mr. Rucho stated if the denial may be due to engines and if that is the case how are all cars allowed to park or drive by there. Mr. Rucho asked if Representative O'Day or Senator Chandler has been contacted, Ms. Lucier stated not yet she was waiting for Gary to speak to DCR and possibly apply for a variance. Mr. Kellaher stated on the determination there is a checked box that stated "no alteration is allowed in this area unless eligible for exemption or subject to a variance decision". Ms. Lucier stated she believes the issue is that they wanted to remove the cement barriers and pave a section for the trucks park. Ms. Lucier stated there are cars parked all along the reservoir roadside and cannot believe they cannot park a truck there. Mr. Kellaher stated they were not going to pave the surface but install an impervious surface like crushed stone or stone dust so that there would not be any run off into the roadway. Mr. Hadley stated he and Chris are on subcommittee and would like to get together with Ms. McGrath and found out what the issue is and get some resolve. Mr. Kittridge asked how much money the town is putting towards this, Mr. Hadley stated there is not a lot of funding needed but thinks this would be good for the town, the town has every right to use it the town owns it. Mr. Hadley explained the Light Department is willing to donate material and utility connection. Mr. Rucho asked for clarification on who the variance would be with, Mr. Hadley

stated he thinks it is an automatic denial because the request is located between 0-400 feet from the water and a variance with DCR would be required. Mr. Rucho would like Representative O'Day and Senator Chandler to be contacted and does not think it is right that when the DCR managed the property there was a hot dog truck there with no issues at all. Mr. Crowley agrees and does not feel the town should waste time with filing anymore with DCR and the town should go straight to the legislators. He feels anytime the town asks DCR for anything the answer is always no. Mr. Hadley would like Nancy to contact them, Ms. Lucier stated she will be calling first thing in the morning.

• Update on DCR Salt Reduction Grant:

Mr. Kellaher stated the town was chosen to receive this grant; the town received \$40,000 in grant funds to be used to purchase road sensors and temperature sensors for all trucks, flex plow blades for heavy trucks and wings, and 3 cubic yard spreader body for one ton. He explained once he receives his notice to proceed, he will get equipment purchased and mounted on trucks. Mr. Crowley asked if they have an estimate of what the anticipated yearly savings will be, Mr. Kellaher stated they do not and there is not a way to project that at this time. He explained how all the equipment will help with a better snow removal process.

• Update on 2021 Chapter 90 Projects:

Mr. Kellaher discussed North Main paving will be 8/10th of a mile by 30 feet wide and for full depth reclamation estimate of \$251,800. He explained the proposition from the contractor was that they would split that cost with them. He stated there are 37 structures and 47 households will have curb stops for their water. He believes the town should only have to pay for the structures that are on the undisturbed side that the town will be paving. He stated if they split the cost out of Chapter 90 it will cost \$125,900 and is based on these current years bid prices. Mr. Kellaher stated Laurel Street and Waushacum Street total the same linear footage as North Main Street and these will also need work but was not mentioned by the contractor. He explained getting all these roads done would use up the Chapter 90. Mr. Hadley believes the contractor should pay for the cost of the structures in that area, Mr. Kellaher agrees and the town would see a cost reduction if that is agreed upon. Mr. Crowley asked if the town is in negotiations with or is splitting the cost firm. Mr. Kellaher stated he and Ms. Lucier met with the contractor and they seemed willing to do that. Mr. Crowley asked if the agreement was to split the cost and request the contractor cover all of the structures on the southbound side, Mr. Kellaher would like them to pay for all of the structures since they were the ones doing the construction in the area and believe it will be a battle. Mr. Kellaher believes the towns bid price is better than the cost the contractor would have to pay so he feels this is a good compromise. Mr. Kellaher explained he will only allow for a full depth reclamation for this project. Mr. Kittredge asked if the town has received a quote for the sidewalks being repaired on North Main Street, Mr. Kellaher stated he has not yet.

• Update on Catch Bason Truck:

Mr. Kellaher stated the town has a catch basin truck that has been sitting in Leominster unusable for two plus years. He stated he spoke with Nancy and he believes there are some valuable parts on the truck such as wheels, hubs and a couple of tanks. He would like to take all the usable parts off the truck and release it to Ricky's for scrap. Mr. Hadley thinks that is a great idea. Mr. Rucho asked if the vehicle would have to be deemed surplus and sold as surplus, Mr. Kellaher stated he believes they could because it is junk and is not a biddable item. Mr. Crowley stated they are removing anything of value from the truck. Mr. Kittredge stated in the past they had to give people a chance to bid on it. Mr. Hadley stated Ricky could

charge for storage. Mr. Kellaher would like Nancy to contact Brian and see what needs to be done if anything. Ms. Lucier stated they can declare it surplus and go through the process, Mr. Kellaher questions how the town could declare this as surplus once all the good parts are removed. Mr. Kittredge stated if the town has to pay to have it towed back to declare as surplus and thinks the town should take all the valuable equipment off and dispose of it. Mr. Rucho asked if the parts taken off will be used, Mr. Kellaher stated the tires and wheels are usable and very expensive. Mr. Hadley would like to get more information and if the town can take items off and dispose, he would like to do that.

BOARD OF HEALTH - Discussion on COVID-19 Vaccine Distribution:

Mr. Hadley stated his wife was able to make an appointment for her mother with no issues. Mr. Bob Barrell explained the pandemic response is not only vaccines but the Board has been working very hard with enforcement of regulations, communication with residents, and have worked cooperatively with state agencies including the Worcester Health Alliance. He stated there was some concern that the town did not set up a vaccination site in town and they decided the Board is under resourced and the Alliance was able to provide a clinic for the town. He explained the town contracts a nurse for communicable disease and not to provide vaccination to residents. He stated the two-medical people on the board members Dr. Sullivan and Beverly Salate had the ability to determine the town should not have a site. Mr. Barrell stated today the Governor has closed all the local municipal vaccination sites. He stated on Thursday last week there may be 120 slots available and with help on Council on Aging they were able to notify seniors in town by telephone they called all people on list. He stated they were able to fill all 120 slots. He stated one in five had already made arrangements to be vaccinated. He thinks they did the best job they could with the resources available and the State does not know week to week how much vaccine they will have so it is last minute a lot of times. Mr. Barrell state the State website had upgraded their website to make it easier to make and find appointments. Ms. Beverly Salate stated it is important for people to hold onto their record cards which will have the second date of the vaccine on it. She stated if the card is lost the data is submitted to the MIS (MA Immunization system) and a physician can look it up. Mr. Rajeshkumar stated the public thought West Boylston could have had a vaccination clinic if Sterling and Clinton could, Ms. Salate responded that the Board decided long ago that they did not want to have a clinic that they assumed it would not roll out smoothly as we are now seeing. She described the required process of handling the vaccine and stated it is very involved. Mr. Rucho stated the other towns have done it and it has worked, Ms. Salate would like to know how they are doing it and would only like to do it the right way so residents get the right vaccine. She stated they made the decision that they did not have the man power to host a clinic. Mr. Rucho discussed his discontent with the Governor for closing the small sites and only having the mega sites. Mr. Barrell stated they were advised that the pharmacies would take over the clinics eventually and this also helped them make that decision. Mr. Rucho asked that his email he sent to the Board and Town Administrator be added into the minutes for the record. He stated the email was in regards to a clinic that was held on a Friday and that he learned about it from Bob. He explained he was very surprised to not have been notified that there was going to be a clinic and when he spoke to the Town Administrator, she explained there was not a plan in place and therefor the residents were not notified. He stated once he spoke with the Town Administrator ten minutes later there was a post on Facebook from a resident stating there was going to be a clinic on Friday and it included a letter from the Town Administrator, he feels communication was a problem. He stated a day later a post was made from the Town Administrator on the website

that a clinic had been set up for the residents. Mr. Rucho stated he requested an emergency meeting to discuss this and that never happened. Mr. Barrel stated once the Board was notified that there was vaccine available, he and his wife and Lisa from Senior Center called all residents that were over 75 to notify them that there would be a clinic and have an opportunity to get an appointment and feels what Mr. Rucho stated was not correct. Mr. Rucho read the letter from the Town Administrator that was posted on Facebook and his complaint is that one resident received email and posted on Facebook and should have been handed out through the town. Ms. Lucier responded gave an overview of this situation including a timeline of information she received and that she sent. She stated the good news if that people were able to make appointments and get vaccinated and only 6 seniors opted to not get vaccinated at the Worcester venue. She stated this all came about very quickly and she responded to a resident not realizing this resident would post her email online. Mr. Rucho would like the information to be sent along to the Board and then to town residents. Mr. Rucho asked what is in place for the new age group 65 and older, Ms. Lucier stated she posted in News and Announcements and the Lisa has the link to assist residents with appointments. Mr. Rucho asked if there will be another clinic for West Boylston residents, Ms. Lucier explained there was a meeting yesterday with the City Manager, Bob Barrell and Cheryl the Nurse and it was decided there would not be anymore clinics. She stated she requested a weekly clinic for West Boylston residents and she was told there will not be due to Worcester State will be able to vaccine 500 people day and will be increased to 2,000 people and will not be giving towns specific time slots. Mr. Hadley stated the good new is 120 were vaccinated. Mr. Barrell stated not only the 120 were vaccinated all the towns first responders have now received their second vaccinations. He stated control has been taken from the local Board of Health and put back to the State. Mr. Barrel is working with the West Boylston Housing to see how many need to be vaccinated and how they can get that completed. Mr. Rucho asked about home bound residents, Ms. Salate stated she had a meeting with DPH and they are working on a plan on how to get these people vaccinated, she stated they may wait for the Johnson and Johnson vaccine that only requires one dose and is easily transportable and will meet again next week to form a plan. Mr. Crowley asked if all 120 residents will have a follow-up vaccine in Worcester again, Ms. Salate stated the Alliance has promised that they will honor second doses for residents. Mr. Crowley asked if the Worcester Senior Center has a plan in place to not waste vaccine, Ms. Salate stated they do have a call out plan. Mr. Rucho asked is the Worcester Senior Center site is being closed, Mr. Barrell stated he has not heard that yet. Mr. Rucho would like to get that answer. Mr. Rajeshkumar asked if tomorrow at 8 a.m. registration will be open for 65 and older and asked if he recommends for people to make registration with Worcester State College, Mr. Barrell suggests people get the vaccine anywhere they can and as soon as they can. Mr. Barrell discussed the homebound people and that after they are vaccinated, they need to be observed for 15-30 minutes and this ads to the time it will take to get all these people vaccinated. Mr. Rajeshkumar asked how people can get on the waiting list, Mr. Barrell stated they can call Lisa at the Senior Center. Mr. Hadley thank Beverly and Bob for joining and all the work they have done and will do in the future.

MICHAEL SCHRADER, TIGHE & BOND:

• Sewer Rate Presentation:

Mr. Mike Schrader of Tighe & Bond presented a rate study that he has completed. He explained last year they presented a 4% increase for four years with projections and FY20 the residential use was down 1% and Commercial was up 3.4% and operating expenses were up slightly and capital projects were deferred two years from FY19. He stated the retained earnings were 18% more than they had projected and was due to less expenses and level usage.

He stated looking forward he recommends not having a rate increase this year and a percent higher in FY22 to 5% but to re-evaluate every year going forward. Mr. Rucho clarified that in FY22 to FY23 it will increase an additional 1% from what they planned; Mr. Schrader responded this is correct as long as all projections are close.

Motion Mr. Crowley moved to approve keeping the rates the same for this fiscal year; Mr. Kittredge second.

Roll Call Vote:

Mr. Crowley, yes

Mr. Rajeshkumar, yes

Mr. Hadley, yes

Mr. Rucho, yes

Mr. Kittredge, yes

OLD BUSINESS:

• Waste Zero Trash Bag Cost Discussion:

Mr. Crowley stated he requested this be discussed and to have the Board consider allowing a discount to the vendors to allow for them to cover their costs. He thinks there is enough vendors in town and do not need more. Mr. Hadley stated plenty of bags around and this can be revisited, Mr. Crowley stated if they lowered the fee the town should require them to accept credit cards for payment. Mr. Rucho thinks offering bags gets people into the store and any discount the town gives is less revenue for the town, Mr. Crowley agrees.

NEW BUSINESS:

Schedule Board Retreat to Discuss Goals for 2021:

Ms. Lucier stated they can use the Senior Center on a Saturday and would like to hold in the next month. Mr. Rucho requested the Board to send over dates for Nancy to coordinate.

• General Update on Town Hall Water Damage Project:

Ms. Lucier gave the Board a timeline of events of the Town Hall water damage which occurred from a sprinkler head in the Selectboard meeting room. She explained they had immediate response from insurance and contractors to begin cleanup. She explained all the departments have been relocated and everyone is up and running. She stated pods have been delivered for onsite storage for offices. She stated today she received an update for the demolition schedule is ahead and will be completed in two weeks. She thanked all the residents for their support. She thanked all employees and IT for their cooperation. She stated Mr. Hadley offered to be the selectmen liaison for this project and she is happy to work with him on this. Mr. Kittredge asked if the adjuster identified why this occurred and what the town can do to prevent this from happening again, Ms. Lucier stated he said it was a material failure and that we have a well-maintained building. Ms. Lucier stated anything not up to code will need to be brought back up to code. Mr. Rucho questioned why the Fire Department were not notified automatically, Ms. Lucier stated they were. Mr. Crowley would like to be sure that the building inspector and not the insurance company is making sure everything is being repaired in the best interest of the town and not at a cost savings to the insurance. He believes this is an opportunity to have the meeting room repaired correctly and hire professional sound and lighting engineer and spend town funds if needed. Mr. Rucho agrees with Pat and would like the offices completed first and then work on the meeting room including upgrades to make the room correct. Mr. Rucho has spoke with the sound person for the cable access and will be sure to have the room updated to code. Mr. Rajeshkumar stated the sound in the meeting room is not good and this is the opportunity to get it correct and to use town funds if needed and longer time. Mr. Rucho stated the Town Administrator mentioned all the permit fees, Ms. Lucier stated it will be on a future agenda. She explained that fees are typically waived for any municipal projects and Mr. Rucho felt the town should charge the fees, Mr. Crowley stated this is not a town project and the insurance should pay the fees.

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR'S REPORT

1. Community Compact Grant Application Round

On January 15th the 6th year of Community Compact Cabinet Best Practice Program opened up. Applications are accepted on a rolling basis and will be reviewed within one month of submission. Eligible applicants can choose up to two best practices and enter into a FY21 Compact. I believe it would be in the town's best interest to select the development of an ADA Self Review & Transition Plan as one of our Best Practices. We could probably have this completed by September and be ready to apply for the ADA Project Grants from the Mass Office of Disability which are offered the second week in October. If there are any other Best Practices the Board feels we should move forward with, please let me know.

2. PARS OPEB Program Annual Review

Last week Cheryl St. Louis, our Treasurer/Collector and Town Accountant Leslie Guertin joined me for our annual review. We met with Kathryn Cannie and Frances Lee via zoom for an update on our portfolio. PARS is our Trust Administrator for our OPEB funds. Some of you may recall back in June of 2019 we had a presentation from Kathryn and at that time the Board voted to hire PARS as our Trust Administrator and go with Van Guard and a balanced investment approach. I am pleased to report that the fees for our investment management services are decreasing and the fund is performing above what we forecasted. If at any time the Board would like PARS to come in for a presentation, they are willing to do so.

3. Update on FY22 Budget

Following our last meeting I reached out to Todd Hassett our financial advisor who previously worked with our former Finance Director Michael Daley. I inquired as to whether he knew if a town could go to town meeting with two omnibus budgets. I let him know that the reason the Board is considering this is so we could show the residents what we need to cut in order to have a level funded budget. Although he didn't have any experience with this, he assumes you could have two column one a recommended and one as not recommended, however that might lead to a non-balanced budget and you cannot adjourn town meeting without a balanced budget. The suggestion would be to work it out before town meeting and not have residents cherty pick funding their favorite their preferred departments leaving essentials at risk. Going through the budgets now department heads are hearing the goal and although I haven't met with all of them yet, we are cutting all non-essential funding from our budgets. I have also spoken with the School Superintendent. They are looking at a 2.9% increase at this time, and I will continue to check in with him. As we get a little further into this, we may want to consider inviting the School Committee and the Superintendent in for a budget conversation so we can all be on the page for town meeting.

In your packet is a report that basically covers the 31 communities around West Boylston. Our single average family tax bill is ranked 18th on the list of 31. We need to keep in mind Meeting Minutes of February 17, 2021 Page 8 | 11

that about 31ϕ of the \$18.46 tax rate is attributable to the senior center debt. Keep in mind when we looking at borrowing the full \$5.7 million the impact would have been 51ϕ . In FY21, your current tax contains the \$318,400 in principal and interest costs for the senior center. That stays at 31ϕ until FY28 and then it bumps up to 37ϕ in FY29 and then it will begin to drop as we pay down principal on this 20-year loan and we will start paying more principal when town hall is paid off by June 30, 2028.

Mr. Crowley stated he understands the logistics of it and asked for clarification that they are able to present two budgets at town meeting, Ms. Lucier responded that if that is what the Board would like to do. She explained they usually present a Town Administrators Recommended Budget; she stated the requests from departments are not always necessary. She explained when she has the budget put together, she believes the Board will see the recommended budget will not be as harmful to the town departments as thought. She stated the school will most likely not get the request they asked for once they use the formula and give them the number. Mr. Crowley asked for clarification on what Nancy was referring to with recommended budget and explained he asked for two budget one as the Town Administrators Recommended budget and the other with zero tax increase. Mr. Crowley stated the Board has not taken a vote on this and believes they should discuss at the next meeting. Mr. Crowley stated the biggest complaint he receives is that the taxes are too high. Ms. Lucier stated there are people out there who want to pay less taxes and there are also people out there who want to spend money, she stated her first request for a new year goal was to get a swimming pool for the town. Mr. Crowley would like to present the budget as level funded no tax increase so people see what the town will look like. Mr. Rucho stated there are people that want all kinds of things and doesn't think they should not look at the things people ask for and has nothing to do with budget. Mr. Crowley asked the Board if they would like to present this type of budget to the tax payers, Mr. Rucho would like to present level taxes or lower. Mr. Kittredge stated his concern is the cost to reinstate services once they are cut and believes it will cost more to get them back.

4. Update on Town Counsel line item

Through December 2020 we have expended \$23,001.79, about 27% of the \$85,000 appropriated for this line item.

Mr. Crowley would like to get an update on the pending legal issues with the Mixter Building, Ms. Lucier stated she just received an update and will provide at the next meeting in executive session.

APPOINTMENT AND RESIGNATIONS:

• Concurrence on the reappointment of Dennis Minnich Sr. as Chief of Police effective March 2, 2021 through March 1, 2024:

Motion Mr. Crowley moved to approve; Mr. Kittredge second.

Roll Call Vote:

Mr. Crowley, yes

Mr. Rajeshkumar, yes

Mr. Hadley, yes

Mr. Rucho, yes

Mr. Kittredge, yes

MEETINGS, INVITATIONS & ANNOUNCEMENTS:

- The West Boylston Senior Center will be available for seniors to make appointments to use the computer lab to schedule COVID-19 vaccine appointments. Strict protocols for entering the building are still in effect.
- First rounds of tax forms are available eat the Library in the vestibule for pick up. Residents are able to help themselves to the forms.

FUTURE AGENDA ITEMS/SELECTMANS REPORTS:

- Mr. Rajeshkumar asked if there is a timeline for the library to open, Mr. Hadley stated that can be placed on a future agenda. Mr. Rucho asked why the Senior Center can allow people to come in to use the computers but no allow them to come in to use the center for anything else. Mr. Rajeshkumar asked when the Senior Center will be opening back up. Mr. Hadley will place these items on agenda to get answers.
- Mr. Rucho stated he is on the DPW/Cemetery Committee and thinks times of the meetings may be an issue and asked if Mr. Kittredge would like to be the liaison, Mr. Kittredge responded he would be happy to.

Motion Mr. Crowley moved to appoint Mr. Kittredge to the negotiations sub-committee Mr. Rajeshkumar asked if this would be a conflict since he recently worked for DPW, Mr. Rucho responded it is not his call to decide that and that Mr. Kittredge has been discussing items related to DPW anyways. Mr. Rajeshkumar would like to find out if this is a conflict, Mr. Crowley seconded.

Roll Call Vote:

Mr. Crowley, yes

Mr. Rajeshkumar, no but would like to find out

Mr. Hadley, yes

Mr. Rucho, yes

Mr. Kittredge, yes

EXECUTIVE SESSION: Consider entering into executive session under the provisions of Massachusetts General Laws Chapter 30a, Section 21(A), Part 3 to discuss strategy with respect to contract negotiations with union personnel and the Chair declares that an open meeting discussion may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the public body.

Motion: Mr. Rajeshkumar moved to enter into executive session under the provisions of Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 30a, Section 21(A, Part 3 to discuss contract negotiations with Police Union and the Chair declares that an open meeting discussion may have a detrimental effect on the bargaining position of the public body at 8:02 p.m. and will not come back to open session following; Mr. Rucho second.

Roll call vote:

Mr. Kittredge, yes

Mr. Rajeshkumar, yes

Mr. Hadley, yes

Mr. Rucho, yes

Mr. Crowley, yes

All in favor

Motion Mr. Rucho moved to exit executive session at 8:23 p.m., Mr. Crowley second.

Roll Call Vote

Mr. Kittredge, yes

Mr. Rajeshkumar, yes

Mr. Hadley, yes

Mr. Rucho, yes

Mr. Crowley, yes

All in favor.

Motion Mr. Rucho to adjourn at 8:23 p.m. Mr. Crowley, second all in favor.

Meeting Minutes of February 17, 2021

Respectfully submitted,	Approved: March 3, 2021
Laybukushi	
Haye D. Zukowski, Municipal Assistant	John W. Hadley, Chairman
0 00	Churmont Kelle
	Christopher A. Rucho, Vice Chairman
	Jest from I
	Patrick & Crowley Werk

Barur R. Rajeshkumar, Selectman

Michael J. Kittredge III, Selectman

Ni Ni	en	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	υ

Faye Zukowski

From:

Nancy Lucier

Sent:

Monday, March 1, 2021 2:52 PM

To: Subject: Faye Zukowski FW: What's up

I think this is the one

From: Chris Rucho [mailto:chris@rucho.com] Sent: Tuesday, February 09, 2021 11:10 AM To: Nancy Lucier < nlucier@westboylston-ma.gov>

Cc: John Hadley <jhadley@northendmotorsales.com>; Barur R. Rajeshkumar <selectmanraj@gmail.com>; Pat Crowley

<patrickjcrowley@yahoo.com>

Subject: Re: What's up

This does not answer the question, why was this info given to a one resident before the the public and board members.

I still feel we need a meeting sooner than later.

On Tue, Feb 9, 2021, 9:43 AM Nancy Lucier <nlucier@westboylston-ma.gov> wrote:

Morning John,

Wanted to let you know how I learned about this issue:

I was starting the Affordable Housing Trust meeting and Bob Barrell informed me and you that the city of Worcester is having a special clinic this Thursday 2/11/21 for WB seniors, the same time you learned about it. After starting the meeting I call the TA and ask about this clinic and why the board and residents were not informed about it by the town. I was told that there was no plan so the board was not told about it and that there was a meeting Wednesday to discuss it. I am sure by Wednesday all the appointment will be filled. I was also informed that the senior center director had a list and was calling seniors off this list to schedule appointments for Thursday, news to me about this list. I said to Nancy that there is a plan, seniors can call the Director to be placed on this list. Then a few minutes later I noticed this post on Facebook, it looks like a copy of an email from Nancy sent to a resident talking all about the clinic.

My response to the above is there is no plan. This is a one-day 2 hour clinic not a plan to move forward with. This all evolved very quickly. See the below email chain. At this time 42 appointments have been booked and as noted below, 1 out of every 5 seniors being contacted has already received their first shot. The plan was to have the senior center allow residents to use the computer lab to schedule their appointments. The website to schedule the appointments is a little tricky so Lisa is assisting the seniors with that task. This will avoid people making a mistake. Clarification about the meeting on Wednesday. I explained to Mr. Rucho that we (myself, our nurse, and Bob) were supposed to have an

Alliance special meeting last Thursday at 2:00 with the City Manager. It has now been rescheduled to tomorrow at 2:00. I am hoping to have more information following that meeting about the plan moving forward. Once I have that plan I will inform the Board. If you receive any phone calls from residents asking about the vaccine, please forward them to Lisa 508.835.6916. Also wanted to point out that 'friends' of the senior center are not being given preferential treatment as was suggested.

Maryann Schelin reached out to me and asked why West Boylston was not having its own clinic and the email posted on Facebook was my response to that question. I've also spoke with Bob Barrell and we discussed sending out a Reverse 911 call.

Below is the timeline from when the clinic was discussed to when the link was provided to the town.

On Saturday I received the below email from Karyn Clark of the Worcester DPH. At that time she indicated that she was 'trying' to set up a clinic for West Boylston seniors 75+. She would be sending out a link, which she did not want us to share with anyone other than our senior center director. They have had ongoing issues with people sharing links with others, not even in the town the clinic was supposed to be set up for, so the link would not be shared.

----Original Message-----

From: Clark, Karyn E. [mailto:ClarkKE@worcesterma.gov]

Sent: Saturday, February 06, 2021 8:20 PM

To: Nancy Lucier < nlucier@westboylston-ma.gov >; Margaret Lee < MLee@westboylston-ma.gov >; Robert Barrell

<gorillabob1950@aol.com>

Cc: Bolen, Colleen < BolenC@worcesterma.gov >; Cheryl Rawinski < c.rawinski@town.sutton.ma.us >

Subject: Vaccinations to date - west Boylston

Over the last 3 weeks, west Boylston first responders:10

Over the last 3 weeks, CMRPHA (not worc) covid facing muni employees: 68

West Boylston seniors 75+: 20 (today)

West Boylston first responders will begin to receive second doses next week.

I will be sending you a link for a private block of appointments, about 100 doses for west Boylston seniors age 75+ for tail end of next week.
Sent from my iPhone
I received the below email on Sunday morning, which confirmed I would be getting a link to be forwarded to the senion center director. Below is my response inquiring as to the 'plan'. I have not yet received a response about the 'plan'. Keep in mind, this is one, 2-hour clinic, not a plan to move forward with.,
From: Nancy Lucier Sent: Sunday, February 07, 2021 6:56 AM To: Clark, Karyn E. < <u>ClarkKE@worcesterma.gov</u> >; Margaret Lee < <u>MLee@westboylston-ma.gov</u> >; Robert Barrell < <u>gorillabob1950@aol.com</u> > Cc: Bolen, Colleen < <u>BolenC@worcesterma.gov</u> >; Cheryl Rawinski < <u>c.rawinski@town.sutton.ma.us</u> > Subject: RE: Vaccinations to date - west Boylston
Thank you Karyn.
I will forward to my senior center director who will assist our seniors with sign ups. Is the plan going forward to assign weekly blocks of time for the Alliance members
Thank you
Sent from my Verizon, Samsung Galaxy smartphone
On Monday morning we received the below link.

Folks - please see below a link for a private clinic specific to WB seniors 75+. Suggest you have COA help these folks to sign up. This link should not be shared or the appointments will get filled by non eligible or non WB residents. There are 120 slots available.

Sent from my iPhone

Begin forwarded message:

From: "Bruchmann, Patricia A." < Bruchmann P@worcesterma.gov>

Date: February 8, 2021 at 10:20:12 AM EST

To: "Clark, Karyn E." < ClarkKE@worcesterma.gov>

Subject: FW: New Clinic Created

Lisa has a list of seniors 75+ and that list has been split up with the Board of Health. They are contacting seniors asking for the name, address, phone number and date of birth. She had difficulty with the system and it wasn't until the afternoon that she was able to book the first appointment. At this time she has booked 42 appointments. Both Bob Barrell and Lisa have reported that one out of every 5 seniors they have contacted have already received their first shots. Reliant is dong vaccines and U Mass Memorial is also calling their patients.

When I asked if West Boylston should do its own clinic I was told that if that happened we could only get 100 doses of the vaccine per week. See below email.

----Original Message----

From: Clark, Karyn E. [mailto: ClarkKE@worcesterma.gov]

Sent: Wednesday, February 03, 2021 12:32 PM

To: Kristen Las <klas@shrewsburyma.gov>; kmizikar@shrewsburyma.gov; Kerry Stockwell

<kstockwell@shrewsburyma.gov>; plukes@holdenma.gov; pharding@holdenma.gov;

dmonteiro@holdenma.gov; Carter Terenzini <terenzinic@grafton-ma.gov>; Nancy Connors

<ConnorsN@grafton-ma.gov>; Sean Hendricks <shendricks@townofmillbury.net>;

millburyboh@townofmillbury.net; rjm9899@aol.com; John Dufresne < dufresne44@charter.net>; Nancy

Lucier <<u>nlucier@westboylston-ma.gov</u>>; Margaret Lee <<u>MLee@westboylston-ma.gov</u>>; Robert Barrell

<gorillabob1950@aol.com>; Cheryl Rawinski <c.rawinski@town.sutton.ma.us>

Cc: Bolen, Colleen < BolenC@worcesterma.gov>; Bruchmann, Patricia A. < BruchmannP@worcesterma.gov>;

Houghton, Amelia < Houghton A@worcesterma.gov >; Early, Sandra M. < Early S@worcesterma.gov >; Hirsh,

Michael P. < HirshM@worcesterma.gov >; Castiel, Matilde < CastielM@worcesterma.gov >; Errede, Alissa

< Errede A@worcesterma.gov >; Andersen, Cassandra < Andersen C@worcesterma.gov >; Van Arsdalen, Julie

< Van Arsdalen J@worcesterma.gov >; Blondeau, Micah < Blondeau M@worcesterma.gov >; Edmands, Danielle

<<u>EdmandsD@worcesterma.gov</u>>; Valentine, Nicole E. <<u>ValentineN@worcesterma.gov</u>>

Subject: Webex, upcoming clinics, misc.

Good afternoon folks -

- 1) please stay tuned for a Webex invite coming in the next day or so for an alliance discussion with City Manager Augustus. The Manager was asked by the LG to participate in a weekly call with other managers across the state that is hosted by the LG and Sec Sudders. The first call with this morning and he learned a great deal as well as had a good convo / exchange of ideas on how we can reach our seniors living in subsidized or low income housing and shut ins. The manager would like to share what he learned with all of yo, the process to get vaccine for those folks (goes thru wdph) and other info so we can plan in a coordinated way. Looking at a Webex early next week invite coming.
- 2) if you have any 75+ muni employees who would like a vaccination, there are still a few slots available for Friday morning from 8-10 am. That link was sent to you for any staff you have that are eligible.
- 3) Saturday's clinic: 8 am noon is for seniors in the alliance 75+. It is Booked solid and many of these folks booked into the afternoon which was slated for phase 1. We will keep their appointments but this is the issue with prep mod you can make it as specific as you want but the system still allows people to register. We have a bank of city employees who will call everyone on the list to make sure they are eligible or they will be turned away. Folks from towns outside our alliance continue to try their Luck and sign up. We also added a waiting list to Saturday's clinic we have 1,200 on the list.
- 4) we would like to offer 75+ designated alliance town clinics. Would look at doing 2 hour blocks for each community. To keep some level of control, we will create private clinic links that your COA director could manage and assist folks in booking appointments. If the link is shared it will surely get booked up w non town seniors. We will also continue to alternate and have open links posted on the <u>mass.gov</u> website that tech savvy seniors or family members can access that may not be associated with the senior center. I am working with Pat on this and will be in touch about when this will happen. Looking at thurs or fri of next week. Mon / Tues / Wed next week is already booked for 2nd dose clinics for first responders from the alliance.
- 5) Worcester mega site formal announcement coming Friday.
- 6) gov baker should be announcing info on call center for seniors and others to use to help book appointments.

Sent from my iPhone

From: Clark, Karyn E. [mailto: ClarkKE@worcesterma.gov]

Sent: Monday, February 01, 2021 7:43 AM

To: Nancy Lucier < nlucier@westboylston-ma.gov > Subject: Re: COVID-19 vaccine updates for Alliance

Morning Nancy - not to my knowledge. I know some of the towns in the alliance are discussing it but nothing has been set up at this time.

Sent from my iPhone

On Feb 1, 2021, at 7:41 AM, Nancy Lucier < <u>nlucier@westboylston-ma.gov</u>> wrote:

Caution: This email came from outside the City of Worcester. Do not click on links or open attachments unless you are sure you recognize the sender and you know the contents are safe.

Good morning Karyn

Have any of the towns in the Alliance scheduled a stand along clinic, and if so, which ones,

Thank you,

Nancy

From: Clark, Karyn E. [mailto:ClarkKE@worcesterma.gov]

Sent: Sunday, January 31, 2021 4:11 PM

To: Kristen Las (<u>klas@shrewsburyma.gov</u>) <<u>klas@shrewsburyma.gov</u>>; '<u>kmizikar@shrewsburyma.gov</u>' <<u>kmizikar@shrewsburyma.gov</u>>; Carter Terenzini

<terenzinic@grafton-ma.gov>; Nancy Connors < Connors N@grafton-ma.gov>; Nancy Lucier

<nlucier@westboylston-ma.gov>; Margaret Lee <MLee@westboylston-ma.gov>; Robert Barrell

<gorillabob1950@aol.com>; 'plukes@holdenma.gov' <plukes@holdenma.gov>; pharding@holdenma.gov;
'dmonteiro@holdenma.gov' <dmonteiro@holdenma.gov'; cmontiverdi@holdenma.gov; Sean Hendricks</pre>

<shendricks@townofmillbury.net>; millburyboh@townofmillbury.net; rjm9899@aol.com; Jim Morin (jimbo0731@gmail.com) <jimbo0731@gmail.com>; John Dufresne <dufresne44@charter.net>

Cc: Bolen, Colleen < BolenC@worcesterma.gov>; Hirsh, Michael P. < HirshM@worcesterma.gov>;

Bruchmann, Patricia A. <BruchmannP@worcesterma.gov>; Houghton, Amelia

<HoughtonA@worcesterma.gov>; VanArsdalen, Julie <<u>VanArsdalenJ@worcesterma.gov</u>>; Edmands, Danielle <<u>EdmandsD@worcesterma.gov</u>>; Blondeau, Micah <<u>BlondeauM@worcesterma.gov</u>>; Errede, Alissa <<u>ErredeA@worcesterma.gov</u>>; Andersen, Cassandra <<u>AndersenC@worcesterma.gov</u>>; Castiel, Matilde <<u>CastielM@worcesterma.gov</u>>; Hopkins, Kelsey <<u>HopkinsK@worcesterma.gov</u>>
Subject: RE: COVID-19 vaccine updates for Alliance

Attached is the slide deck from last Friday's statewide call that has some clearer info about housing authorities and how to get them vaccinated. I referenced this in my email but forgot to include these materials. Kc

From: Clark, Karyn E.

Sent: Sunday, January 31, 2021 3:23 PM

 $\textbf{To:} \ Kristen \ Las \ (\underline{klas@shrewsburyma.gov}) < \underline{klas@shrewsburyma.gov}; \ \underline{'kmizikar@shrewsburyma.gov'}; \ \underline{'kmizikar@shrewsburyma$

< kmizikar@shrewsburyma.gov>; Kerry Stockwell < kstockwell@shrewsburyma.gov>; Carter Terenzini

<terenzinic@grafton-ma.gov>; Nancy Connors < Connors N@grafton-ma.gov>; Nancy Lucier

<<u>nlucier@westboylston-ma.gov</u>>; '<u>MLee@westboylston-ma.gov</u>' <<u>MLee@westboylston-ma.gov</u>>;

gorillabob1950@aol.com; 'plukes@holdenma.gov' <plukes@holdenma.gov>; pharding@holdenma.gov;

'dmonteiro@holdenma.gov' <dmonteiro@holdenma.gov>; 'cmontiverdi@holdenma.gov'

<cmontiverdi@holdenma.gov>; Sean Hendricks <shendricks@townofmillbury.net>;

millburyboh@townofmillbury.net; rjm9899@aol.com; Jim Morin (jimbo0731@gmail.com)

<jimbo0731@gmail.com>; John Dufresne <dufresne44@charter.net>

Cc: Bolen, Colleen < BolenC@worcesterma.gov>; Hirsh, Michael P. (hirshm@worcesterma.gov)

<hirshm@worcesterma.gov>; Bruchmann, Patricia A. <BruchmannP@worcesterma.gov>; Houghton, Amelia

< Houghton A@worcesterma.gov>; Julie Van Arsdalen < vanarsdalenj@worcesterma.gov>; Edmands, Danielle

< <u>EdmandsD@worcesterma.gov</u>>; Blondeau, Micah < <u>BlondeauM@worcesterma.gov</u>>; Errede, Alissa

< <u>ErredeA@worcesterma.gov</u>>; Andersen, Cassandra < <u>AndersenC@worcesterma.gov</u>>; Castiel, Matilde

<a href="mailto:<castiell@worcesterma.gov"><castiell@worcesterma.gov>; Hopkins, Kelsey < HopkinsK@worcesterma.gov>

Subject: COVID-19 vaccine updates for Alliance

Importance: High

Good afternoon Alliance partners,

As you know, the COVID-19 vaccine rollout continues to change sometimes on a daily basis. I wanted to provide you with some important updates that came to my attention that will impact your planning process for local EDS. Apologies for the long email, but there is a lot happening and I want you to be fully up to speed:

- All of Phase 1 is now eligible for vaccine.
- I have attached the most up to date spreadsheet of the vaccine breakdown by community. Many eligible Alliance folks received a vaccine on Friday, our clinic went two hours longer than we anticipated. Thanks for getting these folks to come on short notice.

- Age 75+ will be eligible for vaccine tomorrow (2/1/20). The supply does not meet the demand, which is causing frustration and anxiety across our senior population.
- On Friday, I sent you a link for a private clinic for current muni employees that are 75+ who can come to a special clinic Friday, February 5^{th} from 8 AM 10 AM. This is not for muni retirees. Please have the appropriate folks sign up if they have not already. TY.
- MDPH and the Governor's office have received thousands of complaints about the complexities of navigating the current appointment system which is accessed on <u>mass.gov</u>.
 - o Updates are being made to the vaccine landing page to make it less complicated
 - o A call center is being established (I heard to be rolled out this week on state level) to assist seniors in booking on line appointments
 - o All COAs in the state have received information about assisting local seniors who are eligible through the appointment process.
- Vaccine supply is very limited at this time for Massachusetts. Smaller or single communities that have expressed an interest in standing up an EDS are capped at 100 doses per week. Medium size communities are capped at 400 doses per week. Worcester and the Alliance site is capped at 975 per week (one box of Pfizer). This is more than most communities are getting because of the fact that Worcester is the second largest city in NE and we are in a health district.
- Moderna is no longer an option. It is highly desired as it is much more nimble to use. We will have Moderna to do second booster shots but moving forward, we don't expect to get any.
- Worcester is working with UMass to store our vaccine in a -80 degree cold storage unit. Once the vaccine is taken, it can only be refrigerated for 5 days or it needs to stay on dry ice. We have learned to adapt to using this vaccine rather quickly but it is not an easy vaccine to manage.
- Worcester has confirmed with MDPH that we will to continue to vaccinate through phase 3. This means we have 975 doses to vaccinate the city and the alliance each week not a whole lot.
- We will be thinking how we do our clinics and for which groups to make this manageable for all of us. I am having internal meetings this week to discuss this and will continue to communicate back to this group.
- It is difficult to project a schedule beyond week to week because we are not guaranteed a specific delivery date each week. There also could be additional delays or limits each week.
- New info The alliance allocation is tied to the Worcester EDS. MDPH will NOT break up the order it is too complicated for them to do this.
- If the Alliance towns want to do a 75+ clinic, we would have to work with all of you to determine the number of doses needed, and I do not think we could give more than 50 -100 at a time.
- Here is the link that tells you everything you need to know in order to be able to do a clinic: <u>Massachusetts</u> <u>COVID-19 Vaccine Information | Mass.gov</u> this is the required training and guidance needed
 - o You need an MCVP agreement

- o You need to train on using prep mod
- o You need to maintain your links to each clinic as public or private (which still are getting shared and we have had to turn away countless angry people from other towns outside the alliance)
- You need to be able to store your vaccine in the appropriate freezer or fridge and / or have dry ice
- The vaccine does not come with all the ancillary supplies you will need to purchase them as Worcester has done
- You will need to set up an account with Commonwealth Medicine to process your insurance info / get reimbursed for supplies
- As you can see from the above, this is very involved. I am not trying to talk anyone out of standing one up I am an advocate for standing up an EDS but I am laying out the amount of work it will take to do it with this vaccine x 2.
- If your town still wants to proceed in holding a clinic please contact me and we can discuss this in more detail.
- If your town does not want to proceed (at least at this time since vaccine availability is low) this is ok!! MDPH does not expect everyone to set these up. I can tell you that it is taking 6 of us on a full time basis to do this regional EDS work plus dozens of volunteers who need to be trained and coordinated. WDPH cannot assist in the towns in setting up the EDS other than to provide technical assistance. There is simply no capacity do to so as we are working 14 hour days to stand this up and do our other work.
- On a positive note I also learned that Worcester, on your behalf, can order vaccine for housing authorities this is a different bucket of vaccine that would not interfere with the 975 per week. We would have to either identify a clinical partner / students who could go to the housing authorities or utilize school nurses and others to do this mobile clinic. We have done this with shelters in Worcester that were eligible in phase 1. It takes some coordination, but it does work. We have mobile vaccine units that the Alliance can avail themselves of.
- What you should tell your residents who are emailing or calling your BOH's, COA's, town manger's offices etc:
 - o More vaccine will be coming, this will be a slow roll out across the Commonwealth.
 - o MA has a different priority process / phases than other states
 - o Mass.gov is being updated to make navigation of finding a site easier.
 - o MDPH / Gov Baker bringing on staff to stand up a call center specific to support seniors to book appointments
 - o Pharmacies will be getting vaccine that info should continue to populate the map <u>onmass.gov</u> for folks to book appointments.

- o Primary care docs will be getting vaccine have folks call their PCP
- o More mega sites are coming on line, there will be 7 or 8 including one in Worcester (which should be on line in a couple of weeks).
- o The Worcester Senior Center EDS is for Worcester, Shrewsbury, Grafton, Millbury, Holden and West Boylston. Folks should continue to check the <u>mass.gov</u> website for open clinics / link to book appointments. We also plan on doing private clinics that we will share the info with just this group to assist seniors and other specific groups to get access to the vaccine. We continue to work on an equitable process with very little vaccine.
- I strongly encourage folks to shadow or volunteer at the Worcester Senior Center EDS so you can get a feel for how it would need to run in your community.

Please reach out with any questions. Thanks. Kc

From: Chris Rucho [mailto:<u>chris@rucho.com</u>]
Sent: Monday, February 08, 2021 6:47 PM

To: Nancy Lucier < nlucier@westboylston-ma.gov>

Cc: John Hadley < jhadley@northendmotorsales.com>; Barur R. Rajeshkumar < selectmanraj@gmail.com>; Pat Crowley

<patrickjcrowley@yahoo.com>

Subject: What's up

How is a resident posting this on Facebook before the Board is told about it?

Update

The Town of West Boylston is a member of the Worcester Public Health Alliance. The recommendation from the Board of Health, after consultation with Board members Dr. Sullivan (doctor at UMass) and Bev Salate (nurse with VNA), was to participate in the Alliance clinics and not hold a stand-alone clinic. Worcester is scheduling a special clinic for 120 West Boylston seniors 75+ and the senior center is reaching out to the seniors assisting them with

setting up their appointments. Going forward many more clinics are being planned and mor sites will be opening up.	e
Hope this is helpful,	
Nancy E. Lucier	
Town Administrator	
Town of West Boylston	
140 Worcester Street	
West Boylston, MA	
774-261-4088 phone & fax	
Arlette Peterson	
Thanks Maryann!	
o Like	
Reply	
○ · <u>6h</u>	
Peggy Muscente	
About time thank you!	
o Like	_
O =	
Reply	
○ · <u>6h</u>	
Patricia Boucher	
know the Pharmacist at Wall Mart would be willing to help.	

O Like
0 4
Reply
o · <u>6h</u>
Lynda Grady
That would be awesome! Easier for my Parents and many of our Seniors.
2
o Like
O 35
Reply
o · <u>6h</u>
Bill Martin
Good news. Next week? It's only Monday of this week. If West Boylston wants to get it done, show a little expedience and get specific information
out to the public. WB is way behind and needs to get the ball rolling.
4
1
o Like
o :
Reply
o <u>* Sh</u>
Maryann Schelin
Bill Martin
Please contact the board of selectman and / or Nancy